
BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS' COMPENSATION COMMISSION

CLAIM NO. F903949

PENNY ELLIOTT CLAIMANT

JOHNSON REGIONAL MEDICAL CENTER RESPONDENT

RISK MANAGEMENT RESOURCES RESPONDENT
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OPINION FILED AUGUST 1, 2012

Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in Fort
Smith, Sebastian County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by EDDIE H. WALKER, JR., Attorney, Fort Smith,
Arkansas.

Respondents represented by GUY ALTON WADE, Attorney, Little Rock,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On May 3, 2012, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on March 28, 2012, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

March 29, 2012.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained compensable injuries to her back,

sacrum and left hip.
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By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Temporary total disability from October 18, 2010, to

September 14, 2011.

2. Wage loss.

3. Anatomical impairment.

4. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“a. The Claimant contends that she is entitled
to temporary total disability benefits from
October 18, 2010 until a date to be
determined.

b. The Claimant contends that she is entitled
to reasonably necessary medical treatment and
that if Dr. Bruffett will no longer treat her
the Commission should authorize some other
doctor to be the claimant’s treating
physician.

c. The Claimant contends that her attorney is
entitled to an appropriate attorney’s fees.

d. The Claimant contends that since she has a
7% permanent impairment and is unable to
return to her former employment, she will be
entitled to some degree of wage loss
disability once she has reached maximum
medical improvement.  Claimant contends that
she has not reached maximum medical
improvement at this point; therefore, she
requests that the issue of permanent
disability be held in abeyance.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondents contend claimant is not entitled
to any additional medical treatment as it is
not reasonable, necessary or related to her
work injury but instead is related to a pre-
existing degenerative condition.  The claimant
is not entitled to a PPD rating as a result of
her injury and therefore is not entitled to
any wage loss benefits.”
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The claimant, in this matter, is a forty-six-year-old female

who suffered an admittedly compensable injury on April 29, 2009,

when she slipped and fell at the respondent’s place of business.

The claimant was employed by the respondent to perform clerical

duties in the geriatric/psychiatric unit.

On the day of the fall, the claimant was seen at the Johnson

Regional Medical Center in Clarksville, Arkansas.  The medical

document from that visit indicates that the claimant slipped on a

wet floor and struck her coccyx when she fell from a standing

position.  The clinic impression portion of that medical record

states the following:

“1. Fall
 2. Contused coccyx”

The claimant was to use 600 mg of Ibuprofen four times a day for

seven days and to ice the affected area.

On April 30, 2009, the claimant was again seen at the Johnson

Regional Medical Center.  The medical record from that visit states

a chief complaint as follows:

“Pt states she fell yesterday pain to
tailbone, shoulders.”

Again, the clinical impression section indicates a contused

coccyx and, at that time, the claimant was given a prescription for

Darvocet.

On May 4, 2009, the claimant was seen at the Marshall Medical

Clinic by Dr. Roxanne Marshall.  The clinic note states, in part,

as follows:

“She states that she fell onto her right hip
and coccyx area.  She went to the emergency
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room and they x-rayed the coccyx are and she
states that the coccyx area was not found to
have a fracture.  She now has pain that
radiates from the right hip all the way down
the right leg and pain in the right hip and
buttock area.”

The assessment/plan portion of the clinic note indicates that

the claimant has a contused coccyx bone, right hip pain, and

sciatica.  The claimant was placed on Darvocet, Flexeril, and

Naprocyn at that time.  Dr. Marshall removed the claimant from work

for a period of eight days to allow her to heal.  The last sentence

in the clinic notes states as follows:

“She does work as a nurse’s aid and does a lot
of lifting, bending, and stooping, which she
is not able to do currently.”

On May 11, 2009, the claimant was again seen at the Marshall

Medical Clinic.  At that time, the claimant was seen by Dr.

Marshall.  The clinic note indicates that the claimant is still

having a lot of pain in the coccyx area which is radiating down the

right leg.  The claimant stated, “That she has a lot of pain when

she tries to get up from a seated position or when she sits or

stands or walks for prolonged periods of time.”  The

assessment/plan portion indicates that the claimant has sciatica

and a contused coccyx.  The claimant was continued off work for

another week and was to continue Flexeril, Naprosyn, and Darvocet.

On May 15, 2009, the claimant was seen by Dr. Marshall.  The

clinic note from that visit states, in part:

“Penny presented to the clinic today for
recheck on her contused coccyx bone.  She
states that the pain radiates up into the L4-
L5 area.  She states that really the pain has
not improved a whole lot.  She tells me that
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she still has severe pain down both her legs.
She is having muscle spasms.  She states she
has been having to use the Darvocet, Naprocyn
and Flexeril to control her symptoms.”

At that time, the claimant was to continue her prescription

medications and was taken off work for the following week.  At that

time, the claimant was sent to have an x-ray performed of the

lumbar spine.  That same day, the claimant was seen at the Johnson

Regional Medical Center for the lumbar spine x-ray ordered by Dr.

Marshall.  The x-ray was read by Dr. Eric Mangel and gave the

following impression:

“1. Degenerative disc and joint findings.”

On May 19, 2009, the claimant was seen by Dr. Marshall.  The

clinic note, in part, states:

“Penny presented to the clinic today stating
that her back is getting better.  She states
that she still has screness to the touch of
the lower back but she states that the pain in
the back and radiating down the legs is
getting better.  She states that she slept
wrong yesterday because her back was hurting
her when she laid down and she states that
this morning she started to have severe pain
on the left side of her neck.  I feel that she
probably has muscle spasms there.  When I
touch the neck on the left side she had a lot
of pain.”

The assessment/plan portion of the clinic note from that visit

indicates a cervical strain, a lumbar strain, and notes that the

MRI of the lumbar spine showed degenerative disc disease.  However,

I believe this is a typographical error as the claimant only had an

x-ray and not an MRI of the lumbar spine at that time.  The

claimant’s medications were changed in that she was taken off

Flexeril and placed on Soma along with her Darvocet and Naprosyn.
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On May 22, 2009, the claimant was seen by Dr. Marshall.

Following is a portion of the clinic note from that visit:

“Penny presented to the clinic today because
she states that she is still having some back
pain and neck pain.  She states that it is
starting to get better.  She does need refills
today on her Naprosyn therapy.  She states
that she still has been having problems
bending over and picking things up from a
bending position, so I will let her off of
work for the next week and I will recheck her
again on Friday.”

On May 29, 2009, the claimant was seen by Dr. Marshall.  A

portion of the clinic note from that visit states as follows:

“Penny presents to the clinic today stating
that she is still having lower back pain and
she states it is still radiating down the
right leg.  She is having some muscle spasm in
the right costovertebral area.  She is
starting physical therapy today.  She does not
feel like she can lift or walk.  She states
that she has mainly been just sitting and
laying at home.”

Medical records introduced into evidence show that the

claimant was seen for physical therapy in the Johnson Regional

Medical Center physical therapy department on May 29, 2009.

On June 4, 2009, the claimant was seen by Dr. Marshall.  The

clinic note, in part, states as follows:

“Penny presented to the clinic today
complaining of severe pain in her lower back.
She states that it is going down her right leg
and into her right foot.  She has been working
with physical therapy, but she states that
when they put her in traction the pain seems
to get worse, so they are no longer putting
her in traction and just doing heat and
ultrasound.”

The assessment/plan portion of that clinic note states a

lumbar strain and that the claimant’s Darvocet prescription for
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pain was refilled.  The claimant was also placed off work until

Friday since “she states she has been having severe pain in her

back.”

The medical records introduced into evidence again show that

the claimant attended physical therapy on June 5, 2009, at the

Johnson Regional Medical Center’s physical therapy department.

On June 12, 2009, the claimant was seen by Dr. Marshall.

Following is a portion of that clinic note:

“Penny presented to the clinic today because
she states that she is getting a little
better, but still having a lot of pain in her
lower back that radiates down her right leg.
I have told her she really at this point needs
to go back to work and that they would
accommodate her with sitting duty and
intermittent standing duty with no lifting,
standing, or stooping and she is agreeable to
start back at work on Monday.”

The assessment/plan portion of the medical record indicates that

the claimant is to continue on her Darvocet, Naprosyn and Soma at

this time.

The respondents, in this matter, introduced a DVD that was

marked Respondents’ Exhibit No. 3.  That DVD has three different

video clips on it.  One from June 13, 2009, and two other clips

from August 11, 2009, and August 12, 2009.  In the June 13, 2009,

video clip introduced into evidence, the claimant is seen with her

son in the front yard of her home cleaning up storm debris from a

recent storm.  The claimant is shown bending at the waist on

multiple occasions.  She uses her body to pull and manipulate large

and small branches.  The claimant walks, moves and bends without

any apparent distress.  The tape begins at 9:58 a.m. and shows the
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claimant working quite vigorously for several minutes cleaning up

the storm debris.  At 10:10 a.m. the video cuts off and resumes on

that same day at 11:21 a.m.  At that time, the claimant is shown

standing and walking around a swimming pool in her swimsuit.  I

note that at no point in this video does the claimant seem to show

any type of pain or distress when she bends or stoops to lift

branches or limbs.  The claimant also appears to ambulate in a

perfectly normal manner after she had performed the clean up of her

yard.

This video was taken one day after the claimant’s June 12,

2009, visit with Dr. Marshall.  The claimant’s physical abilities

that were demonstrated are in stark contrast to the complaints made

by the claimant to Dr. Marshall.  The other two video clips that

are on the DVD are dated August 11, 2009, and August 12, 2009.

Those videos show the claimant entering and leaving the

respondent’s place of business.  In those videos, the claimant

walks very slowly taking small and deliberate steps.  Again, these

videos, some two months after the video of the claimant working

vigorously to clean her front yard, are in stark contrast.

The respondents have admitted that the claimant suffered

compensable injuries to her back, sacrum and left hip.  However,

given the evidence found in Respondents’ Exhibit No. 3,

specifically the video clip from June 13, 2009, it is clear that

whatever difficulties the claimant had due to her admittedly

compensable injuries had resolved at that time.
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On July 16, 2009, the claimant was seen by Dr. Anthony

Capocelli at the River Valley Musculoskeletal Center.  An MRI was

performed on the claimant’s lumbar spine at that time.  Following

are the findings and impressions which were read by Dr. Capocelli:

“FINDINGS: This study demonstrates presumably
normal signal intensity from the vertebrae.
_____ spine is evidence of Modic changes at
L4-5 as well as loss of disk space height,
loss of normal height signal intensity and it
is consistent with chronic degenerative
disease or similar or less severe changes at
L5-S1 with mild loss of disk space height.
There appears to be at least broad based
bulging or protrusion that causes degenerative
changes at L4-5.  Axial images essentially
normal.  L1-2 is normal and L2-3 appears
normal, L3-4 appears normal and L4-5 there is
degenerative change at mild broad-broad based
disk protrusion causing minimal canal
impingement, minimal trial and foraminal
impingement bilaterally.  At L5-S1, there is
mild central disk bulging with minimal canal
or foraminal impingement bilaterally.

IMPRESSION: Degenerative disk disease at L4-5
and L5-S1 with minimal foraminal and canal
impingement as described above.”

The progress note from the claimant’s visit with Dr.

Capocelli, in part, states as follows:

HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: The patient is a
pleasant 43-year-old female who works as a
secretary in a psych facility, who apparently
was passing through the door, she slipped on a
wet floor and fell landing possibly on her
back and possibly on her right side and
ultimately rolled on her right side and was
able to climb up the wall to stand up.  The
patient reports that she immediately had pain
in her lower back that over the next several
months was involved to be in the primary pain
in the low back down into the tailbone area
and down into the right anterior thigh all the
way down into the top of the foot at times.
The patient has had a host of interventions
with PT and also multiple medications without
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significant ____.  She is reporting pain at
7/10 level.  No bowel or bowel incontinence.
Pain is exacerbated by host of things,
sitting, standing, walking and it tends to be
better in the morning and worse in the evening
as the day progresses.  She has been working
at this point full time with full duty and
reports lot of activities with significant
discomfort and at the end of the day she can
barely function.  At this point, she reports
she has really been unable to do the majority
of the activities that she would like to be
able to do because of this pain and her
Oswestry at this point is quite severe within
the marked severe disability range...

...I reviewed MRI of the spine to show
multilevel degenerative changes, most notable
at L4-5 with fairly significant loss of disk
space height and Modic changes in the endplate
as well as broad-based disk protrusion at L5-
S1 demonstrates mild degenerative changes, and
possibly anterior and small disk protrusion,
grossly the canal mild foraminal impingement
bilaterally involving the lateralization.

IMPRESSION: Multilevel degenerative disk
disease with exacerbation from the recent
fall.  At this point, the patient has I
believe to be some degree of exacerbation of
her preexisting degenerative change.  She has
got possibly a small component of coccydynia
and some tenderness over the coccyx region,
but overall she has primarily pain around the
back and into the right hip region that most
likely the result of her degenerative disk
discasc.  This may have been exacerbated by a
fall, and certainly that may have brought
about to the forefront symptomatology in that
area that had not been present before, but at
this point I do not see any major
intervention.  Certainly, this patient has
been on heavy duty and regular duty at work
and that seems to be bothering her, so I am
going to go ahead and take her off to shorter
hours with light duty for the time being and
go ahead and SCE and we will place her on
permanent work restrictions, on that she is
probably fairly close to MMI and I would think
that the restrictions are from the SCE would
be a permanent in that regard.”
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This medical report was created by Dr. Capocelli as a result

of the claimant’s July 16, 2009, office visit which is one month

and three days after the video of the claimant picking up storm

debris.  Given the claimant’s level of physical activity on June

13, 2009, which appears to this administrative law judge to have

been unhindered by pain, it is clear that the claimant is not being

truthful with Dr. Capocelli in reporting her symptomatology and

pain.  Dr. Capocelli’s impressions are based, in larger part, upon

the claimant’s reports of pain and symptomatology.

Dr. Capocelli sent the claimant for a functional capacity

evaluation.  The claimant did show consistency of 55 of 59;

however, I do not believe that the conclusions of the functional

capacity exam are consistent with the evidence shown in the video

clip of the claimant cleaning storm damage from her yard.

On August 20, 2009, Dr. Capocelli again saw the claimant and

the progress note from that visit states as follows:

“This patient is known to me.  She was
recently sent for an FCE regarding low back
and leg pain.  The FCE relates that she can
lift 11 to 20 pounds occasionally, 1 to 10
pounds frequently and constant negligible
weight.  She can walk frequently, occasionally
climb stairs, frequently balance and stoop.
She gets occasional cramps.  She can balance.
She can constantly kneel and crouch.  She can
sit constantly, and I will make her not to sit
more than approximately 55 minutes at a time,
and I would like her not to stand in the
position for more than about an hour or so.
We will go ahead and issue these permanent
work restrictions.  At this time, based on the
functional impairment I will go ahead and
issue 7% whole percent impairment, unoperated
on but stable medically with documented injury
and pain to a lumbar disk.  At this point, I
would like the patient to utilize at least
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twice a day of Aleve, using two pills twice a
day as I think this will help with
degenerative arthritis and I am going to go
ahead and order for a RS stents/TENS unit, as
I think over the course of the day may benefit
her to have something like this on, then she
can use when she gets exacerbation of her
painful symptomatology along the sacrum and
also the right side.  At this point, I
discussed all these at length and she
understands and would like to proceed with
that plan.  We will also plan on returning her
back to work.  At this point, with the light
duty capacity and we will progress her over
the next four weeks to a full eight-hour a
day, 40 hour a week maximum.”

In the August 20, 2009, progress note, I point out that Dr.

Capocelli based his impairment rating of 7 percent impairment due

to “functional impairment.”  His rating was based on the

degenerative findings from the claimant’s MRI and the

symptomatology and complaints of pain by the claimant which I

believe are not credible.  Again, while the claimant did have a

fall and that fall did produce compensable low back, sacrum and

left hip injuries, I find that those injuries had resolved

themselves by June 13, 2009, when the video shows the claimant

cleaning storm damage from her yard.  The claimant is not entitled

to an impairment rating as issued by Dr. Capocelli in that he

relied on the claimant’s functional impairment to give that rating

and the claimant’s non-credible complaints of symptoms and pain.

The claimant continued to treat with several other doctors

including Dr. Wayne Bruffett, Dr. Carlos Roman, Dr. Matthew Coker

and Dr. Richard Riley, a board certified chiropractic orthopedist

after her visits with Dr. Capocelli.  Again, either the claimant’s

complaints of pain and symptoms are not credible or the claimant’s
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pain was produced by some other event in that the claimant clearly

demonstrated on June 13, 2009, that her admittedly compensable

injuries to her low back, sacrum, and left hip had resolved at that

time.

The claimant contends that she is entitled to the anatomical

impairment rating given by Dr. Capocelli and, as I have previously

addressed, I find that the claimant is not entitled to that

anatomical impairment rating as I find that the claimant did have

a compensable injury to her low back, sacrum, and left hip but that

compensable injury was only a temporary aggravation of a pre-

existing condition and had resolved itself by June 13, 2009.  Dr.

Capocelli based his rating on the claimant’s functional impairment

and given the claimant’s demonstration of physical ability, I find

that her testimony and description of symptomatology and pain given

to Dr. Capocelli is not credible.  Inasmuch, the claimant is not

entitled to the impairment rating issued by Dr. Capocelli.  The

claimant also contends that she is entitled to an impairment rating

due to a clinic note from August 30, 2010, from Dr. Barry Baskin.

That report, in part, states:

“Degenerative disc at L5-S1 with a broad-based
disc protrusion.  This was a result of a work
related fall.  She has been given a 7%
impairment rating by Dr. Capocelli.  She has,
on bone scan, what may be a mild endplate
compression fracture at L5.  This is not well
delineated on the MRI scan a year ago.  These
Modic changes and degenerative endplate
changes could represent a possible compression
fracture on the bone scan.  It is difficult to
tell.”
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It is the claimant’s burden to prove that she is entitled to

an impairment rating.  Here, Dr. Bruffett says she may possibly

have a compression fracture that is shown on the bone scan.  This

is not enough to prove that a compression fracture actually exists.

The claimant is also either not credible in her description of

difficulties or some other event has occurred to cause the

claimant’s these difficulties as it is clear on June 13, 2009, when

the claimant demonstrated her physical abilities that her

admittedly compensable injuries had resolved at that time.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to consider her

entitlement to wage loss in this matter.  As I have found that the

claimant is not entitled to any anatomical impairment rating in

this matter, she, as a matter of law, is also not entitled to any

wage loss disability benefits.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to consider her

entitlement to temporary total disability benefits from October 18,

2010, to September 14, 2011.  I note that there are no medical

documents removing the claimant from work during this period of

time.  Also, I have found previously that the claimant’s

compensable injuries had resolved themselves as of June 13, 2009;

therefore, the claimant is not entitled to temporary total

disability from October 18, 2010, to September 14, 2011.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of
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fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on March 28, 2012, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed March 29, 2012, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to temporary total disability from

October 18, 2010, to September 14, 2011.

3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to permanent partial disability

benefits in the form of an anatomical impairment rating.

4. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to wage loss in this matter.

5. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that her attorney is entitled to an attorney’s fee in this

matter.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


